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3) Strengthened Heritage Protection 

I submit that the powers contained in the Heritage Act (1977), as amended, be 

retained and strengthened, with the following points taken into account: 

a) Following the current review, there needs to be a period of accountability in 

which the public is given further opportunities for comment, especially in the 

context of draft papers and draft legislation.   

 

b) The public needs an assurance that existing protections for heritage are 

maintained, with a reduction of the power of government to override those 

protections.  At present it is too easy for protection to be revoked so that a major 

development can proceed.  While development – especially in the form of public 

infrastructure – is important, it is currently too easy for governments to sign 

heritage away.  

 

c) Decision making within the Heritage Council Department needs to rely on 

independent heritage experts who are not aligned with for-profit organisations, 

such as property developers. Organisations with altruistic goals (such as the 

National Trust of Australia) should be considered as worthy stakeholders, as 

similar bodies have a long history of honourable activism, achieving outcomes 

that are widely recognised as benefitting local communities and enriching society 

and culture. 

 

d) While adaptive reuse or the alteration of a heritage item may sometimes be 

necessary, it is important that philosophical and universally-accepted 

conservation principles be applied to determine the nature of such change: 

guidance can, for example, come from the Burra Charter. Wholesale change and 

the practice of “facadism” should not be sold, or politically spun, as acceptable 

conservation practice. 

 

e) The government, itself, should be a leader in conservation, preserving the 

diminishing number of significant sites in its ownership according to international 

best practice.  It should inspire the community by its example, not be a grudging 

latecomer. 

 

f) The listing of places of cultural and historic significance – most notably those of 

significance to Aboriginal people – should continue to expand, in consultation 

with local communities and local governments. 

 

g) There are no shortcuts to the effective conservation of heritage.  While any 

unnecessary administrative burden on owners should be avoided, excessive fast 






